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Introduction:  The generally evangelical and conservative community I came from 
shunned J K Rowling's Harry Potter books when they were published, often citing that 
the books led readers into the occult, that the books used real spells (Rowling denies this; 
see her website), and on the general presupposition that magic is bad, sinful, 
unChristian.  Yet, paradoxically, the Chronicles of Narnia by C S Lewis and The Lord of 
the Rings by J R R Tolkien have been generally accepted (at least in the community I 
came from), and there are classes here at GCTS where students can learn more about 
these works.  All three works have wizards and witches and magic.  All three have been 
written by British authors.  All three authors are Christians.  I have only read these 7 
Harry Potter books recently, and I have to say that it was some of the best literature I 
have ever encountered, and the philosophy throughout the books is profound.   
 
Questions for Discussion:  
1  Why do you think this general acceptance of Narnia and Lord of the Rings is present, while the Harry 
Potter series is rejected?  
2  Is there anything you think terribly wrong with “magic” in these books, or is there something to the idea 
that magic is thought of differently by those of British culture?  
3  Do you think there is something to be gained by Christians in reading the Harry Potter books 
(specifically if you have read the books yourself)? 
 
I have a mixed religious background as many who are from the Northeast likely do. I was 
born Catholic and then became a Protestant Christian as a child. Half of my family is still 
Catholic and the other half is Protestant, so this gives me a good window into the 
viewpoints of both groups. I have a largely conservative background and my Baptist 
tradition has typically rejected reading the works of J.K. Rowling, while the Catholic half 
of my family has seen Rowling's works as simply children's literature and nothing more. 
Now, as I mentioned, my tradition is a conservative Baptist tradition, however, I also 
attended a Christian liberal arts college that was Baptist where Harry Potter books were 
more popular than the books students should have been reading for their classes. 
 
I will attempt to discuss the distinction between the conservative Baptist local church 
understanding of the Harry Potter books and the sharp contrast that exists in likely many 
Christian liberal arts colleges that are conservative theologically, yet, are quite different 
than local churches. My experience in reading fictional books with the use of magic is 
extensive as I believe it is for nearly everyone. After all, who didn't grow up reading The 
Odyssey or The Iliad by Homer or perhaps one of my childhood favorites, The Wind and 
the Willows by Kenneth Graham? Surely nobody complained about such works as Peter 
Pan or Alice in Wonderland or Charlie and the Chocolate Factory? What child didn't 
wish that there was actually a room exactly like that shown in the movie based on Charlie 
and the Chocolate Factory where you could eat anything in the room? People have 
always been reading works of fiction. What makes fictional, magical works today 
different than works from 50 years ago or thousands of years ago? One of the earliest 
writings of Anglo-Saxon literature was a fictional poem hailed as boasting many 
prominent Christians themes and this poem I am referring to is Beowulf. Beowulf is a 



standard work studied in literature classes today. We studied Beowulf in college and part 
of the Christian worldview philosophy that shapes every class at the college I attended 
and described in Arthur Holmes, "The Idea of a Christian College," is that faith and 
learning are to be integrated in the Christian academy and the benefits of such an 
integration is in viewing all sorts of disciplines such as history, philosophy, science, 
math, etc. in light of Christian worldview described in Holmes' book. Of course, I am 
speaking of Liberal Arts. Holmes' philosophy can be summarized in the belief that 
Liberal Arts are not merely a way to have a broadly, and more informed perspective on 
life and the world around us, but his philosophy is about 'faith, hope, and love' being 
cultivated not merely within the individual, but outside of the individual as well. Holmes 
believes that as we have all been uniquely created in the 'image of God' and that being 
'fully human' is not compartmentalizing areas of education/life, but viewing them 
properly through the lens of Christ, under the sovereignty of God. 
 
Therefore, in the Christian college there is this concept of the Christian worldview and 
incorporating it into life for the sake of being 'fully human,' okay, but what does this have 
to do with Harry Potter? I believe that this philosophy of the Christian worldview that is 
dominant on many Christian campuses feeds the understanding that Harry Potter is not 
something to shy away from because it deals with magic, Beowulf and the Aeneid and 
others in lit. classes deal with magic plenty, but this philosophy of the Christian college 
seems to teach that one can read works such as Dan Brown's "The Da Vinci Code," J.K. 
Rowling's 'Harry Potter' series, and other works of fiction and in so doing benefit from 
possibly reading good literature, but moreover being able to understand culture more so 
that a window is opened to discuss the book and discuss the Truth. There are issues 
obviously in “The Da Vinci Code” that open the door to people being genuinely 
interested in discussing some of these issues and seeking what the Truth is. That is 
essentially the Christian college standpoint, at least more than a few Christian colleges, 
on works of fiction involving magic. 
 
The local church from a conservative Baptist standpoint is quite different. A verse that 
really acts as the conservative Baptist stance on this that is frequently used as a prooftext 
is Deuteronomy 18:10: “Let no one be found among you who sacrifices his son or 
daughter in the fire, who practices divination or sorcery, interprets omens, engages in 
witchcraft…” This is a foundational verse that many conservative Christians tend to lean 
heavily on when it comes to magic in not only practice, but in books, tv, and movies. 
Deuteronomy 18:10 is within the context of Moses’ second address to the people as he 
explains the laws that the people of Israel are to live by in order to set them apart from 
the surrounding nations as God’s chosen people. It was commonplace for the nations 
surrounding Israel to call upon various deities, but have some difficulty discerning the 
will of their deities. So various sorts of witchcraft, divination, and even child sacrifice 
was done in order to discern the will of their gods. God was telling his people through 
Moses that the will of God is not to be found among various practices of sorcery, but 
through Moses (a prophet) and his word. Therefore, all such practices of sorcery were 
condemned because they were viewed as a means of getting around the will of God in 
order to make your own will God’s will. It was a way of turning dependence upon God 



into dependence upon yourself. This brings to the table the question of how a text such as 
this which is in the context of the Law of Israel is to be applied to God’s people today? 
 
It is interesting to note that the text says nothing of reading fictional tales with magic, or 
watching movies with kids in graduation gowns flying on broomsticks with little sticks in 
their hands. I don’t believe there is a strong case against reading fictional books with 
magic in them or watching movies with magical elements to them, however, I do believe 
that the practice of magic is forbidden because it is a deliberate lack of trust, dependence 
upon God. I suppose my view would be closer to the Christian liberal arts college view 
(again, this does not entail all Christian colleges) which says as mentioned above that it is 
good to read fictional stories because it could be good literature that helps the individual 
understand the world better and provides the opportunity to engage others in dialogue 
about whatever was read and speak on it from a distinctly Christian perspective which 
might not be as clear to others. What I mean by this is there are obvious themes from a 
Christian worldview standpoint in the Harry Potter books of good and evil, apocalyptic 
themes, virtue, morality, and even resurrection. Though the books do not depict the 
Gospel, they have fictional themes that can pave the way for Christians to engage non-
Christians about these themes within the books and provide direction to something that 
isn’t a fictional fairy tale, but to the Gospel message of Jesus Christ. It is clear that such 
works as Tolkein’s and Lewis’ have strong Christian themes and messages within them 
and that both authors were in fact Christians who wrote them. Is there an issue in reading 
magical work of literature, a fairy tale, that is written by a Christian as opposed to a non-
Christian? This seems to hark back to the fundamentalist modernist controversy which 
though recent, I believe Christians have struggled for some time in understanding how far 
they ought to engage culture or abstain from it. I have not dealt with all of the questions 
posted because there is a lot to address with even one of the questions. Nonetheless, 
thanks for posting these questions. I have added a few of my own that I have seen arise 
naturally out of the original questions and my own response which I hope too will help 
further the discussion even more. -blessings 
 
The original questions seem to be questions of ethics, as opposed to being necessarily 
theological. I have tried to deal here with a little of both worlds: ethics and theology. 
Though, from an evangelical Christian standpoint our ethics flow naturally from our 
theology and our relationship with Christ. I would be curious to hear anyone’s thoughts 
on the issue which seems to naturally arise from the original posted questions which I 
believe to be: What are the limits as Christians to contextualization? How do we 
understand, as Niebuhr articulated, how we are to interact as Christians in an increasingly 
secular culture if we are to engage these sorts of pop-culture literary works? How should 
we discuss these works with others if in fact we are not to associate with this sort of 
reading? 
 


